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Act No 1129 on certification and notification of the origin of electricity 

Helsinki, 19 December 2003 

The Finnish Parliament has decided as follows: 

Chapter 1 

General provisions 

Section 1 

Object of the act 

This law lays down the procedures by which power-plant owners may certify the origin 
of electricity produced by them according to prescribed methods and from prescribed 
energy sources, and it lays down the minimum notification requirements for a seller of 
electricity with regard to information on origin of the electricity sold. Ways of certifying 
the origin of electricity other than those provided for by this Act may also be used.  

Chapter 2 

Certifying the origin of electricity 

Section 2 

Guarantee of origin of electricity 

The guarantee of origin contains information on the method of production and energy 
source used to produce the electricity, and indicates when and where it was produced. 
The Government may adopt a decree requiring that guarantee of origin must also contain 
other information concerning the method of production and energy sources. 

A Government decree shall lay down which method of production and energy sources 
can be used to make electricity that qualifies for a guarantee of origin. 

Section 3 

Issuing a guarantee of origin 

The system operator with responsibility for the system shall issue guarantees of origin to 
operators on the electricity market on an impartial and non-discriminatory basis. The 
charges for services relating to the issuing of a guarantee of origin shall be reasonable. 
The conditions and prices for such services shall be published. 

A guarantee of origin must be issued, on request, for electricity produced by a method of 
production and from an energy source covered by the scope of this Act, provided that: 

1) the method of production and energy source are certified in accordance with this Act; 
and 

2) the applicant has provided the authority responsible for issuing the guarantee of origin 
[hereinafter: “the guarantee-issuing authority”] with the requisite information. 



Section 4 

Certification of methods of production and energy sources used by power plants 

The assessment body must certify the power plant’s method of production and energy 
sources before a guarantee of origin can be issued for the electricity it produces. The 
certificate shall be valid for a period to be laid down by a Government decree. The 
certificate must be renewed during this period if the technical characteristics of the 
method of production or energy sources used by the power plant change in a way that 
affects, or may affect, the issuing of the guarantee of origin for the plant’s electricity. 
Furthermore, the Government may provide in a decree that a certificate based on a 
different certification system may be deemed equivalent to a certificate issued in 
accordance with this Act. 

The certificate issued by the assessment body must contain the requisite information 
concerning the methods of production and energy sources used by the power plant and a 
statement to the effect that the electricity it produces meets the requirements for the 
issuing of a guarantee of origin. The Government may, in a Decree, lay down more 
detailed provisions on the certificate and on the information to be shown on it. 

Section 5 

Providing information on the power plant’s method of production and energy sources. 

The power-plant owner shall provide the guarantee-issuing authority with information 
concerning the methods of production and energy sources it has used to produce the 
electricity covered by the guarantee of origin. The operator shall ensure that the 
reliability of the information concerning the method of production and energy sources 
used can be demonstrated for at least six years following the end of the calendar year to 
which the information relates. The Government may, in a Decree, lay down more 
detailed provisions concerning the notification procedure and the keeping of information 
concerning the method of production and energy sources. 

Section 6 

Temporary ban on the issuing of a guarantee of origin 

The Energy-Market Authority may prohibit, for a period of up to two years, the issuing 
of a guarantee of origin to a power-plant owner who has applied for one or who has been 
issued one if, for the purpose of obtaining a guarantee of origin, the operator provided the 
assessment body or the guarantee-issuing authority with erroneous information or failed 
to provide information and if, as a result, the guarantee of origin was wrongly issued or 
issued for a significantly larger quantity of electricity than the amount actually produced. 

The assessment body and the guarantee-issuing authority shall inform the Energy-Market 
Authority if it they suspect that a power-plant owner has acted in the way described in 
the first paragraph. 

Section 7 

Assessment body 

For the purposes of this Act, the term “assessment body” shall mean a company or body 
which is operating within the EEA, which has been approved by the Energy-Market 
Authority and which meets the requirements for an assessment body. 



Section 8 

Requirements for the assessment body and approval 

The assessment body must meet the following requirements: 

1) the body must be operationally and financially independent of from any party with a 
direct or indirect interest in the area; 

2) the body’s staff must have a good level of technical and vocational training and broad 
experience in the fields in which they will be operating; and 

3) the body must use a method that is deemed reliable and that is monitored for checking 
whether a plant meets the origin criteria, and must have proper operational instructions 
and arrangements for monitoring what it does. 

The Energy-Market Authority shall approve any company or body that meets the 
requirements as an official assessment body within the meaning of this Act. Approval 
may be issued for a limited time if there is a particular reason for this. 

Section 9 

Notification of changes concerning the assessment body's work. 

The assessment body shall inform the Energy-Market Authority of any changes in its 
activities that may affect its ability to meet the requirements. 

Section 10 

Withdrawal of approval for the assessment body 

If the assessment body operates in a manner which is contrary to the regulations or fails 
to meet the requirements for approval, the Energy Market Authority shall request it to 
remedy the situation within a given period. If it does not do so within the time allowed, 
the Energy Market Authority may withdraw approval. 

 

Chapter 3 

Notification of guarantee of origin 

Section 11 

Notification of guarantee of origin in electricity bills and in promotional material 

In the bills they send to electricity users, in attachments accompanying the bills and in 
promotional material, sellers of electricity shall include the following information 
concerning the origin of the electricity sold by them in Finland: 

1) energy sources used to produce electricity sold by the seller over the previous year as a 
percentage of the total volume of electricity sold; and 

2) a reference to public sources of information concerning carbon dioxide emissions and 
radioactive waste from the energy sources used to generate the electricity sold over the 
previous year. 



The seller shall ensure that the reliability of the information concerning the method of 
production and energy sources used can be demonstrated for at least six years following 
the end of the calendar year to which the information relates. 

Producers, importers and sellers of electricity shall provide purchasers, on request, with 
the information they need to enable them to meet the requirements laid down in the first 
paragraph. 

The Government may, in a Decree, lay down more detailed provisions on: 

1) the method of providing information on the origin of electricity; 

2) the method of calculating the percentages for the various energy sources used to 
generate the electricity; 

3) the method of calculating the amount of carbon dioxide emissions and radioactive 
waste from the energy sources; 

4) the keeping of such information as must be provided under the notification 
requirements. 

 

Chapter 4 

Additional provisions and entry into force 

Section 12 

Monitoring 

The Energy Market Authority shall be responsible for monitoring compliance with this 
Law. 

Section 13 

Provision of information to the Energy Market Authority 

Power-plant owners who have applied for or have been issued a guarantee of origin shall, 
upon request, provide the Energy Market Authority with information concerning the 
methods of production and energy sources used for their electricity so that the Authority 
can monitor the validity of the guarantees of origin. 

The system operator with responsibility for the system and the assessment body shall, 
upon request, provide the Energy Market Authority with the information it needs to 
monitor the validity of the guarantees of origin or the requirements laid down in 
Chapter 2 of this Act. 

The seller of the electricity shall, upon request, provide the Energy Market Authority 
with the information concerning the energy sources used to produce its electricity needed 
in order to monitor the requirements laid down in Chapter 3 of this Act. 

The Energy Market Authority may check the validity of the information on the premises 
of the body being monitored, provided they do not disturb domestic peace. 



Section 14 

Coercive measures 

The Energy Market Authority shall require any party that contravenes or fails to meet its 
obligations under this Act or regulations derived from it, to redress the situation. 

The Energy Market Authority may impose a conditional fine to strengthen the effect of a 
decision of the type referred to in the first paragraph or a decision concerning the 
reporting obligation laid down in the Act. The procedure laid down in the Conditional 
Fines Act (No 1113/1990) will be used to impose a conditional fine and to enforce it. 

Section 15 

The obligations of the guarantee-issuing authority and of the assessment body in the 
performance of public administrative duties 

In performing public administrative duties in accordance with this Act, the guarantee-
issuing authority and the assessment body must comply with the Act on the Openness of 
Government Activities (No 621/1999), the Act on Electronic Services and 
Communication in the Public Sector (No 13/2003), the Language Act (No 423/20003) 
and the Administrative Procedure Act (No 434/2003). At the request of a customer, the 
Language Act need not be applied to the use of language in the guarantee of origin or the 
certificate. 

Section 16 

Appealing against an administrative decision 

It is possible to appeal against a decision made by the Energy Market Authority in 
accordance with this Act by submitting a complaint in accordance with the procedure laid 
down in the Administrative Judicial Procedures Act (No 586/1996). 

Section 17 

Appealing against a decision taken by the guarantee-issuing authority or by the 
assessment body 

It is possible to apply to the relevant decision-making body for a correction to a decision 
concerning a guarantee of origin made by the guarantee-issuing authority or to an 
assessment-authority decision concerning the certificate within thirty days of receipt of 
the decision. Instructions on how to apply must be attached to the decision. A 
Government Decree shall lay down more detailed provisions on the correction procedure. 

It is possible to appeal against decisions which have been made by the guarantee-issuing 
authority and the assessment body under the correction procedure by complaining to the 
Administrative Court in accordance with the procedure laid down in the Administrative 
Judicial Procedures Act. 

Section 18 

Statutory power 

More detailed provisions concerning application of this Act will be set out in  a 
Government Decree. 



Section 19 

Entry into force 

This Act shall enter into force on 1 January 2004. The requirements laid down in 
Section 11 shall apply to bills and promotional material sent to electricity users on 
1 July 2004 or thereafter. 

Measures required for the implementation of this Act may be undertaken before the Act 
enters into force. 
 

Helsinki, 19 December 2003 

The President of the Republic 

TARJA HALONEN 

Minister Paula Lehtomäki 


